
Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 2 December 2003 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor A M Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Commercial Services, Chief Planning Officer and Tourism and Leisure Manager.
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Clitheroe Town Council

584
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillor D C Eccleston.

585
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 October 2003 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

586
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

587
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The representatives of the various organisations took part in the meeting.

588
RIBBLE VALLEY ARTS AND ENTERTAINMENT CENTRE

The Chairman introduced the representatives from the various organisations and the Councillors and Officers also introduced themselves.  The Chairman then invited a representative from each organisation to give their view on the proposed arts and entertainment centre in the Ribble Valley.  

Geoff Jackson – Trinity Partnership

Mr Jackson informed the Committee that this initiative was a long term commitment of the Trinity Partnership since the take over of the cinema in Clitheroe.  He reported that £2,000,000 had been pledged from the John Lancaster Foundation towards the development of a Ribble Valley Arts and Social Enterprise Centre.  However, the main problem was finding an appropriate site and he reported that over the last two years two site studies had taken place in Clitheroe which included the Market car park site and the Gas Works site.  There had been problems with regards to the market traders and the feasibility study on the Gas Works site had shown up problems with regard to the infrastructure and traffic management.  He informed Committee that part way through the feasibility study on the Gas Works site, St Mary’s Parish Church had become involved and following subsequent fruitful meetings it had been jointly agreed that a feasibility study be carried out on the St Mary’s Parish Hall site which also included a small piece of land owned by the Ribble Valley Borough Council.  Ivan Wilson Associates had been commissioned and the feasibility study was due to be completed by the 28 February 2004.  Mr Jackson informed the Committee that meanwhile a small team was currently working on future actions (eg a business plan) so that when it becomes time to approach/involve key stakeholders, things will be ready to move without any delay.  He informed the Committee that a key element of the design study is sustainability and that this message had been received loud and clear from the Borough Council.  Mr Jackson indicated that as far as he was aware financial help for capital costs was still available from the North West Development Agency.  A decision with regards to the Gas Works site would only be finally made once the feasibility study on the St Mary’s site became available at the end of February 2004.  He reported that the Grand Cinema would in the meantime become established as a centre for youth but he was not aware of the timescale to implement the improvements at the cinema.  With regard to the level of detail on revenue implications, Mr Jackson indicated that a social enterprise factor would be included for example perhaps affordable housing, serviced office space or art based workshops for rent, in order to off-set some of the revenue costs.

Mr Jackson informed the Committee that although an initial meeting had been held with Strategic Rail Authority with regard to a connecting bridge from the Gas Works site to the town, this had not been pursued any further whilst the St Mary’s feasibility study was being carried out.  He indicated that the arts and entertainment centre would include possibly a two screen cinema, conference facilities, stage facilities and provision for those organisations that currently use the Parish Church Hall.

Richard Jackson – Clitheroe the Future

Mr Jackson reported that Clitheroe the Future had established that St Mary’s Parish Hall was a very valuable asset in providing a social facility within the town and that following the results of a questionnaire survey, there was support for the provision of an arts centre in the town with the inclusion of a cinema.  He informed the Committee that the arts centre project had been taken out of the market town initiative bid although a community resource centre at St Mary’s Hall was still included in it.  He reported that the St Mary’s part of the bid was for £250,000 out of a 1.5 million bid made and that approval was currently being awaited from the North West Development Agency. This application was based on the proposal that jobs would be created by the redevelopment of a Community Resource Centre.  Mr Jackson reported that Clitheroe the Future would support whichever site ultimately turned out to be the best/preferred once the feasibility studies had been completed.  He informed the Committee that the finance from the bid would become available in approximately eight months time probably with a phased spending.  He also indicated that although no other grants had currently been applied for, sources would be sought as and when it was required.

Liz Parkinson – St Mary’s Parish Hall

Mrs Parkinson informed the Committee that the St Mary’s Parish Hall Committee had seen the need to refurbish/redevelop the site but that this was beyond the means of the Parishioners of St Mary’s Church.  It was following meetings with the Trinity Partnership and various other bodies that funding was sought for a feasibility study.  She informed Committee that if the feasibility study does not turn out to be favourable, then the site will still have to be sold although it was imperative that there be some community use remain.  Mrs Parkinson informed the Committee that as from January 2004 a subsidiary of Trinity Partnership would be running the Parish Hall as the Hall Manager was retiring.  She informed the Committee that the design study had been jointly financed by the North West Development Agency (£15,000), Ribble Valley Borough Council, via the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (£4,000), St Mary’s Church (£1,000) and that St Mary’s Church had also underwritten a further £4,000 to carry out the traffic management impact study which had been included in the Ivan Wilson Associates submission.  She again reiterated the point that should the arts and entertainment centre be developed on the Gas Works site, that St Mary’s Parish Church Hall would still have to be disposed of ‘to the benefit of the community’ but that that decision would be for the Parishioners of St Mary’s Church to make.  She confirmed that there was no veto of use on religious grounds and that currently the Parish Church Hall usage was approximately 75% non church.  Mrs Parkinson indicated that with imaginative design St Mary’s Parish Church Hall was big enough to accommodate a cinema, conference facilities, stage facilities and provision for other organisations currently using it.  

Bruce Dowles – Ribble Film Club

Mr Dowles reported that the Ribble Film Club were no longer using the facilities at the Grand Cinema and that the last screening had been in April 2003 because of personal differences.  He reported that the Ribble Film Club currently had 71 Members and were in need of a venue to show their films and fill their particular niche in the market.  He reported that the Ribble Film Club were in favour of an arts/cultural centre to include a cinema but that care should be taken with the relationships of the organisations involved.

Philip Bailey – Clitheroe Civic Society

Mr Bailey reported that they were often consulted as an organisation on a wide variety of initiatives in Clitheroe and that they were particularly interested in the historic fabric of the town, where the town centre should be and relevant traffic implications.  He reported that their preference would be the St Mary’s Parish Hall site which already had an established use and in his opinion would lend itself to such a development.  He informed Committee that it was felt that the Gas Works site would be expanding the town centre and that there was the problem of the physical barrier of the railway line combined with poor access from Kirkmoor Road and that this site was probably more amenable to social/affordable housing.

Roger Hirst – Clitheroe 2000

Mr Hirst described Clitheroe 2000 as a ‘think tank’ who liked to talk about problems in the community and float ideas for other organisations to either take on or reject.  With regard to the development of an arts and entertainment centre, he felt that there were other buildings or sites that could also be considered for this use, eg the Ribble Valley Council chamber, the telephone exchange site, the health centre site.  He requested that all things be considered and that the future be thought about carefully so that there would be no regrets and that any development would be to the long-term benefit of the community.

Councillor S Sutcliffe – Clitheroe Town Council

Councillor Sutcliffe reported that the Clitheroe Town Council do support the development of an arts and entertainment centre in Clitheroe but that as yet, no particular preference had been indicated and that perhaps a decision would be made following a presentation that they would receive from Geoff Jackson in the following week.  Councillor Sutcliffe stated that a more realistic look at the funding of such a development was required and to remember that in the light of reorganisation of local authorities, funding from them may not be forthcoming.  He reported that the Clitheroe Town Council do give financial support to both Clitheroe the Future and the Grand Cinema.

It was emphasised by the Leader of the Council that this should be a Ribble Valley facility for the benefit of the whole of the Ribble Valley, especially if finance was to be requested from the Borough Council.  

The Chairman thanked all the representatives from the organisations for their helpful contributions and informed them that a working group consisting of two Liberal Democrats and two Conservatives would be formed to formulate a report to the Community Committee of the Council so that an informed decision could be made once the feasibility study on the St Mary’s site had been completed and made available.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm 

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Olwen Heap, ext 4408.
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